Shelby County Plan Commission

Meeting Minutes

August 5, 2008
Members Present:
Carolyn Blackford

Kevin Carson

Ann Sipes

Doug Warnecke

Richard Whelen

Members Absent:
none

Staff Present:
Amy Dillon

Mark McNeely

Call to Order and Roll Call:
 Kevin Carson called the meeting to order at 7:30 pm in Room 208 A at the Court House Annex.  

Approval of Minutes:
Doug Warnecke moved to approve the minutes of the July 8, 2008 meeting and Ann Sipes seconded the motion.   The motion was approved 5-0.  The minutes were signed.  

Public Hearings:
Kevin Carson began the public hearing portion of the meeting by explaining the proceedings for the petitions.

Old Business:
None

New Business:

BZA08-14 Paul Brown Use Variance

The owner of the property is Paul Brown of 2180 East 1000 North, Morristown, IN.  The address of the property is 2180 East 1000 North, Morristown, IN.  The current zoning of the property is A (agricultural).  The existing use of the property is single family home with barns.  The petitioner seeks approval of a use variance to allow livestock to be kept on a 4.15 acre parcel that is zoned A located at 2180 East 1000 North, Morristown (Van Buren Township, Section 10).

Amy Dillon read the petition into the record and indicated to the Board that she had received proof of publication in the newspaper and proof of notification to the adjoining property owners.  Dillon gave a brief overview of the request.  There is a single family home with barns located on the 4.15-acre parcel.  If the variance is approved, the petitioner plans to keep a horse or two for recreational use as well as to use the manure for fertilizer for his garden and land.  He also would like to be able to raise a cow and pig for butchering as well.  He plans to keep several chickens for fresh eggs and meat as well.  She noted that the Board had approved a use variance earlier in the year to allow horses to be kept on the subject tract.  She explained that the petitioner from earlier in the year had not gone forward with the purchase of the property, but the current petitioner has purchased the property.

Paul Brown presented his case to the Board.  He affirmed that the statements made by Dillon were correct.  He explained that he would like to use his land as a gentleman’s farm.  He confirmed that the property is consistent with the area.

Kevin Carson asked if there was anyone in the audience who wanted to speak for or against the petition.  No one in attendance indicated that they desired to speak about the petition.

Dillon read a letter from CGS Services Inc into the record.  

After questions and discussion from the Board, Doug Warnecke made a motion to vote on the petition with the following stipulations:

1. Adequate pasture area shall be maintained for livestock.

2. There shall be no more than two horses, one cow, one hog, and 25 fowl kept on the property at any time. 

Carolyn Blackford seconded the motion.  The petition was approved by a vote of 5-0.  

BZA 2008-15 Boggstown Propane Special Exception

The owner of the property is Boggstown Propane, LLC.  The address of the property is 7023 West Lynn Lane, Boggstown, IN 46110.  The attorney representing the petitioner is Dennis Harrold, 2150 Intelliplex Drive, Suite 100, Shelbyville, IN 46176.  The current zoning of the property is B2 (Business 2).  The existing use of the property is for grain storage.  The petitioner seeks a special exception to place an 18,000 gallon LP tank on the property located at 7023 West Lynn Lane, Boggstown, IN that is zoned commercial.  The tank will be used primarily as a reserve source of propane by Boggstown Grain Storage, Inc. and occasionally to service the local churches.  The property is located at 7023 West Lynn Lane, Boggstown, IN (Sugar Creek Township, Section 24

Amy Dillon read the petition into the record and indicated to the Board that she had received proof of publication in the newspaper and proof of notification to the adjoining property owners.   Dillon gave a brief overview of the request.  She highlighted that the petitioner seeks a special exception to place an 18,000 gallon LP tank on the property.  She noted that the Zoning Ordinance lists bottled gas storage and distribution as a special exception use on property that is zoned B2; therefore, the petitioner must appear before the Board of Zoning Appeals for a special exception hearing.  She added that the ordinance highlights two conditions that apply to bottled gas storage and distribution uses.  These conditions are:  1.) Such special use may be permitted on a lot which is located more than 200 feet from a residence, and 2.)  Such special use may be permitted where the owner satisfactorily establishes that there will be no appreciable traffic congestion or hazard to pedestrian safety.  She noted that closest home lies approximately 110 feet from the to the proposed propane tank.

Dennis Harrold presented his client’s case to the Board.  He indicated that his client would like to locate an 18,000 gallon LP tank on property that adjoins the Boggstown Grain elevator, which is also owned by his client.  He explained that the propane would serve the elevator and that his client may supply propane to a local church.  He presented an aerial map of the property to the Board that showed the area of Boggstown where the proposed LP tank would be set, its proximity to the grain elevator, and the surrounding home and properties.  He noted that the LP tank would exceed the minimum setback requirement of 100 for LP tanks from adjoining residences. Harrold stated that his client has reviewed the recommended stipulations in the staff report, and he has agreed to comply with all stipulations.  

Bill Kidd also presented information to the Board.  He is employed with Ferrell Gas, and his company would be providing the 18,000-gallon LP tank to the petitioner.  He noted that the petitioner currently has six-1,000 gallon propane tanks on the property.  Removing the 6-1,000 gallon LP tanks and replacing it with one larger tank would reduce trips to the site by delivery trucks.  He explained that these tanks are heavily regulated and that the petitioner and the tank would be required to comply with all federal and state regulations.  He added that the site would be fenced and secure.  

The Board then opened up the meeting for public comment.  No one spoke in favor of the petition.

Kevin Branson spoke in opposition to petition stating that he had Homeland Security concerns and that he believes it is not appropriate for the middle of Boggstown.

Donna Billman also spoke against the petition.  She stated that she is also an adjoining property owner and believes that the tank could lower her property values.  Another concern she has is the impact on the insurance rates on their homes.  She also expressed concern about an explosion leveling the Boggstown.

Dennis Harrold offered his rebuttal on behalf of the petitioner.  He explained that the tank would be secured by having a fence put around it.  He also stated that the tank will be supervised and maintained by Ferrell Gas and that there is an unlikely explosion risk.

Bill Kidd, operation manager for Ferrell Gas, addressed Homeland Security issues.  He noted that LP tanks are a safe gas supply.  He noted that the property owner would report installation, use and maintenance of the tank to the State Chemist.  He stated that the currently has six 1,000 gallon propane tanks already on the property.  He confirmed that the tank would have monthly inspections and maintenance by Ferrell Gas.

After questions and discussion from the Board, Ann Sipes made a motion to vote on the petition with the following stipulations:

1. A ten (10) foot tall fence shall be installed around the tank.

2. The tank shall only be used to supply LP gas to Boggstown Grain Storage, Inc and local churches.  Distribution to other customers shall not be permitted unless an amended special exception is filed for and approved.

3. The LP tank shall not be placed less than 100 feet from any residential structure.

4. No signage advertising the LP tank or grain elevator shall be affixed to the fence surrounding the LP tank.

5. Any lighting added to the site for security purposes shall not shed beyond the property lines of the subject property.

6. Concrete barricades shall be placed around the facility for safety purposes.

Carolyn Blackford seconded the motion.  The motion was approved 5-0.  

Discussion:

Craig Bridgers/Olde Geneva Dairy Case Update

Amy Dillon provided the Board of Zoning Appeals with an update on the County’s case against Craig Bridgers regarding the Olde Geneva Dairy Scrapbooking Retreat.  She stated that she had a ruling in and it was in the County’s favor.  She noted that Judge Sanders ordered Bridgers to pay a total of $9321.45 in fines and fees and acquire all necessary building, electrical and plumbing permits and complete necessary work in full compliance with Shelby County Code within 90 days of the order and judgment.  

Unified Development Ordinance Update

Dillon asked if the Board had received their packets with the copy of Draft C of the Unified Development Ordinance.  She indicated that there would be a public review on Thursday, August 7, 2008 at 6:00 p.m.  She stated that if all goes well the ordinance could be adopted at the beginning of September with the ordinance becoming effective in early October.  

Noble Township School Building Discussion

Dillon indicated to the Board that Noble Township School is no longer standing.  She stated that it was deemed an unsafe structure an unsafe structure in 2006, and the County proceeded through a lengthy process with the previous owners, Kathy Blackburn and Lester and Mary Jane Morgan, to resolve the unsafe nature of the building. Ultimately the Blackburn family moved out the building and the Morgan’s (who were selling the building on contract to the Blackburn’s) regained sole possession of the property.  The Morgan’s then sold the property to Chris and or Joe Runnebohm, and the Runnebohm’s had the building demolished and cleaned up the property.   

Adjournment:
With no further business to come before the Board, Ann Sipes moved to adjourn, and Richard Whelen seconded the motion.  The meeting was adjourned.
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